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 Manduessedum - Mancetter Village (Place of War Chariots)

Mancetter Parish Council
 
Serving the People of Mancetter and Ridge Lane
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

OF THE PARISH OF MANCETTER

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council of Mancetter,

held on Tuesday 26th November 2024 at the Schoolroom

of St Peter’s Church Mancetter, commencing at 7pm.

Present:
Chairman 


Mr T Hopkins.

Parish Councillors
Mr H Blackburn, Mrs S Healy, Mr P Mann, 
                                                     Mr J Tither.
County Councillor
Mrs M Bell
Borough Councillors
Mr K Barnett, Mrs D Clews

PCSO
Charley Payne
Parish Clerk

             Mrs E Higgins.                                                 
Item 1 - Welcome and Apologies
Mr T Hopkins welcomed everyone to the meeting where the council accepted apologies from Parish

Councillors Gill Davis and Glynis Forknall, due to pre-arranged leave, and a last minute change to working 

shift patterns respectively.

Sadly, due to personal circumstances, Nicky Wallis has needed to step down from the Parish Council.

The vacancy is advertised on the website and notice boards, and the council are awaiting the deadline of the 

4th December for confirmation of the ability to co-opt. 

Councillor Tither is willing to continue the work of Councillor Wallis and link in with Deborah Sharp at 

the Borough Council regarding the Ridge Lane Recreation Ground Project. 

Item 2 – Recording of the meeting.
The meeting was recorded on the Dictaphone provided by the Parish Council. The recording will be erased in the presence of councillors at the next Parish Council meeting. There was no other recording of the meeting.
Item 3 – Notice of Interest.
Although not an agenda item this evening, a non- pecuniary interest was declared by Councillor Hopkins and Councillor Tither as his wife is an allotment holder in Ridge Lane.
Item 4– Public Question Time.

There were no members of the public present at this meeting. 
Item 5 – Police, County and Borough Councillor Feedback.
Warwickshire Police:

PCSO Charley Payne went through the latest beat report for Mancetter, and provided a bit more detail on the different types of incidents that have taken place within Mancetter Parish, ranging from animal welfare, thefts and off-road bikes. (see Appendix two)

Officers have undertaken speed watch on Harpers Lane, and will be carrying out checks in Ridge Lane in the next couple of weeks. Weight restriction signage on routes taken by lorries throughout the parish needs further clarification.

Inappropriate parking in Quarry Lane and Manor Road was discussed, and councillors and parishioners are recommended to upload a photograph to operation snap. The clerk will offer assistance where required.

There is still a shortage of personnel to cover such a large rural area, and it was agreed that the parish council would assist in making representations to the Inspector and Police Crime Commissioner for additional resources, especially as Mancetter South and Ridge Lane were highlighted as key areas within the formerly known Levelling Up project, now known as “Creating Opportunities”.
Given the presence of the local Police representative Councillor Clews (NWBC) referred to concerns regarding drug related issues affecting areas / locations within the parish and enquired as to the extent NWBC Housing Officers are informed about specific cases. In response, the council was assured that NWBC and Warwickshire Police work co-operate on fighting the problem and that information is shared where deemed appropriate within the constraints of data protection laws.

Councillor Bell (County) also took the opportunity to enquire how far the Police were able to act regarding reports of theft of electricity by the illegal tapping in to the mains supply at a location within the parish. This is an issue that is causing much ill-feeling amongst local residents. In response the local officer informed the council that the issue is a civil matter which requires action from the National Grid. Warwickshire Police are able to intervene in the situation if a Breach of the Peace situation arises regarding any action taken. Councillor Bell is to approach NWBC to enquire what powers it possesses to act on the matter. 
Councillor Blackburn raised the issue of nuisance caused by the inconsiderate parking of an HGV on Manor Road. It was proposed that photographic evidence of the issue be gathered and sent to the authorities through Operation Snap.
The council thanked PCSO Payne for her contribution and attendance at the meeting.
County and Borough Councillor feedback:
Speed sign and new village signs.

Councillor Bell (County) reported on a recent meeting held with Graham Stanley, of WCC Highways. Following the identification of suitable sites for the purpose of moving of the illuminated speed sign, to provide a degree of flexibility, WCC and Westotec (the company responsible for the technical work) is set to act upon the initiative in the near future. With regard to the addition of replacement village signs work with Nuneaton Signs on their design continues. Councillor Tither added that once the design detail, once finalised, should be shared with the local heritage group for approval.

Road crossing.

Councillor Bell reported that provision of a crossing, to be located adjacent to the church on Nuneaton Road, has been agreed by WCC despite such provision not meeting the accepted criteria under Highways regulations. Given the problems caused by the ever-increasing traffic flow through the village WCC has deemed this site to be special case. The timescale for works to begin is yet to be determined. 

Harper’s Lane.

Councillor Bell informed the council that residents of Nos. 2 to 18 Harper’s Lane would be informed that the closure of the junction of this section of road with Mancetter Road will not take place. Despite the wish for this happen by the majority of residents County Highways have deemed the lower junction with the main road unsuitable for vehicles to enter from or exit to the main stretch of Harper’s Lane. Highways believe that no suitable solution to the problems encountered on the spur, namely speeding vehicles, can be found.

Mancetter Quarry.

Councillor Bell reported back on a recent meeting, at county, with the liaison officer for Mancetter Quarry, who was informed that “hardly any objections” had been raised to Tarmac’s application for an extension to operations. Councillor Hopkins reinforced the point that whilst the Parish Council have no objections to this application it is the restoration of the land, as Tarmac’s operations are run down, that remains the critical point. To this end it was agreed that the Parish-Quarry Liaison group meetings be reinstated as soon as possible, and to be open to members of the public to attend. This would ensure that the views and concerns of the public are not ignored and would allay unfounded suspicions that the Parish Council and Quarry owners are working together to keep information away from the public domain.

At the time of the Parish Council meeting Tarmac’s application was still at the delegated stage at County, with both the County and Borough Councils yet to comment. 

Councillors Margaret Bell and Denise Clews departed, having being thanked for their attendance and contributions,
Item 6– Minutes of the last meetings.
The draft minutes from the 24th September, 2024, were accepted by all members of the Parish Council present as a true and accurate record of proceedings. 

Councillor Healy, whilst accepting the minutes as described above, raised an issue relating to the public meeting at Ridge Lane, held prior to the September meeting, and a letter received from a parishioner. Councillor Healy called for the establishment of a protocol for meetings when, in the absence of the Parish Clerk, any communications sent to the Council should be shared with one other councillor in order that any misunderstanding be avoided. No further comments on this issue were made. 
Councillor Healy commented favourably upon the allocation of some financial support from the County Council following the visit by David Ayton-Hill at the previous meeting, and this was echoed by other members of the Council. Such an allocation, it was felt, was at least part in response to an enquiry made to County by the Clerk regarding expenditure to date, from the Levelling-Up / Creating Opportunities Fund, in the parish area and whilst Councillor Healy felt that the town Atherstone received the greater part of the allocation it was accepted that the people of Mancetter / Ridge Lane derived some benefit from this.
A copy of the minutes was officially signed by the Chairman, and will be available as usual on the parish council website.  The Clerk provided Mr David Ayton-Hill, WCC, with a copy of the minutes. Mr Ayton-Hill was an attendee at the previous meeting.
Item 7 – Update on Actions and Issues arising from the last meetings not included in other agenda points
Item 7a.

‘Feedback from the meeting between Councillor Bell and Mr Graham Stanley (WCC)’ was discussed under Item 5, and is recorded above. 

Item 7b.  

The Chairman declared that the Parish is now compliant with the Poultry and Wild Bird Regulations, which affect in particular the allotments at Ridge Lane. The registration required under the Regulations was submitted on time and records relating to issues which fall under such regulations will be maintained for internal use. Data Protection rules will be observed.

Item 7c.

A further update was provided regarding the former BT Contract issues. Despite much time and energy being spent, on the part of the Parish Clerk, in communication with British Telecom the invoice issues persist. Councillors Blackburn and Healy raised the possibility of seeking legal advice and in approaching the telecoms Ombudsman to find a resolution to the issue if BT fail to resolve the issue by accepting the case put forward by the Parish Council.

Item 7d.

Councillor Hopkins (Chairman) attended the NWBC Corporate Challenge meeting and reported that four individuals interviewed the few attendees present at the meeting. Questions were focused on the working relationships between the Borough and Paris Councils, and in particular upon the performance of the Borough Council in meeting its responsibilities. The Chairman expressed the view that the performance of NWBC has improved of late, but that some concerns remained regarding issues of planning and enforcement. 

Councillor Barnett pointed council members to page 377 of the NWBC Executive Board meeting minutes for feedback on the meeting mentioned above.

Item 7e.

The Big Save … Recycle initiative meeting was attended by Councillor Hopkins and Mrs Elane Higgins, Clerk, who reported on the positive response from the community. Councillor Healy put the case for more effective measures to be put in place for the storage and subsequent distribution of donated items, such as furniture, to help residents in need of assistance.

Item 8 – Staffing and Contractor Reviews

Exclusion of Public and Press
Before the following issue was discussed Councillor Barnett took his leave and was thanked by the Chairman and Clerk for his attendance and contributions.

Item 8a.  Contractor requirements and contract review. 

Currently, three contractors work with The Parish Council. Each of the three contracts are due shortly for an annual review. The Chairman declared that the current contractors, Mr Drakeford (Public areas grounds maintenance), Mr Stevenson (Parish Handyman) and Mr Thompson (Rights of Way/Footpaths), have expressed a willingness to renew their contracts for the year 2025-26. 

Following much discussion, with particular reference to expected increases in financial costs to be incurred by the Parish Council over the next financial year, it was proposed that the existing Time Sheets, currently submitted by the contractors, be replaced by a common Task Sheet which will identify specific tasks relevant to the contractors role. This change will ensure that tasks continue to be controlled in a safe way and in keeping with the budgets allocated. Councillors declared their willingness to renew contracts, which are to be fixed on a regular payment basis for all three contractors, with specific fees allocated to specific tasks, thereby ensuring careful control of finances so allocated. The proposal was agreed to and accepted by all members of the Parish Council.

Council members expressed their thanks to Messrs. Drakeford, Stevenson and Thompson for their valued contribution to the life of the Parish and its residents, many of whom have also expressed their appreciation. 
Items 8b - 8c.  The Clerk Appraisal and future staffing requirements.
The Chairman (TH) and Clerk. Elane Higgins, explained the effects of changes introduced by Central Government to the National Insurance contributions made by employers. As the Parish Council is not entitled to any financial relief on this issue the cost of increase will fall to the Parish Council, and ultimately to the local Council Tax payer. With reference to earlier discussions relating to the engagement of an assistant clerk to the parish the Clerk suggested (after discussion with the Chairman before this meeting) that such an appointment would not be in the interest of the Parish at this point in time. 
Such an appointment in the current climate would add additional costs to the current budget and to budgets in the future. As a solution to this challenge the Clerk has offered, subject to council approval, to add a further three hours per week to the Clerk’s contract, thus raising time served from twenty-two to twenty-five hours per week. This will provide some additional time to enable the Clerk to fulfil the increase in tasks which are expected in 2025 and beyond, tasks created by the Local and Neighbourhood Plan and work to further the case for a country park. It was emphasised that the intention to appoint an assistant clerk to the council still stands, providing that a suitable candidate can be recruited, and should be revisited in a future meeting. The issue of Succession Planning remains very much alive.  Councillor Healy argued strongly that this should remain the case, not only as a means of sharing an ever-increasing workload, but as an insurance against any unforeseen circumstances that might hinder the Clerk’s ability to fulfil duties.

The Chairman reassured fellow councillors that a plan for succession is in place with the need to build a financial reserve to be put in place so that that the costs involved might be covered. The Chairman stressed again that recruitment of clerks generally was proving to be a challenge for many Parish Councils. Whilst recognising the challenge both Councillors Healy and Blackburn pressed the case for such recruitment to be given priority. Again, the attention of councillors was drawn to the financial implications involved, namely that it would be unlikely that anything less than a ten hours contract (at a cost of up to £10,000)
 would attract a suitable candidate to the post and that full National Insurance contributions, and more than minimum wage payments, would become applicable at the level of £6000 per annum. Added to this are pressures from increased Council Tax rates from WCC, for 2025-26. 

Given that such pressures were understood by councillors, Councillor Healy raised the possibility of offering a time limited contract to a candidate able to assist with, for example, the Neighbourhood Plan. The Chairman suggested that assistance in this field might be sought from another party, experienced in such work, contributing on a non-contract basis.

The issue of setting the Precept for the coming financial year (2025-26) will be discussed at detail at the next meeting (28th January, 2025).

Item 8d.

Following a breakdown of figures from the Clerk, Councillors noted the backdating of the local government pay award for Clerks of an additional 67 pence per hour from April 2024

Item 9 – Finance

Item 9a  Signing of all payments...

The Chairman announced that all payments made since the last meeting were now signed off and the relevant paperwork now rests with the Clerk.

Item 9b Norton Security.

Given the increased dangers faced from online ‘scams’ councillors were asked to consider adopting the additional support being offered by Norton Security, providers of on-line security the council’s internet system. The financial costs of the upgrade, together with methods of payment, were discussed, before councillors agreed that an extra cost of £15 per month was good value for the extra security offered by the product. The Clerk was asked to proceed with the order.

Item 9c  Authorisation of expenditure from the Traffic Calming budget.

Councillors agreed to authorise payment towards the new signage for the villages of Mancetter and Ridge Lane.

Item 9d  Budget Figures

Councillors were provided with a detailed breakdown of previous budget figures and actual income / expenditure from April to October, 2024. prior to the meeting. All was found to be satisfactory.

Item 9e Precept

Precept request – see 8b/c. The finalised budget and precept request will be agreed at the next meeting (28th January, 2025).
Item 10 –  Feedback from Correspondence, Consultations and Meetings involving the Parish Council between 25th September and 20th November, 2024.

a) Correspondence - 

Following correspondence received by the Chairman, regarding Boundary Changes with the county, Councillor Healy sought confirmation that previous discussion had taken place regarding the Boundary review, and such confirmation was given. Some difficulty had been experienced when attempting to interpret what was shown on a map provided by WCC and a discussion focused upon the implications of any future boundary changes. 

b) Councillors Hopkins and Healy intend to be present at the forthcoming meeting of the Northern Area Committee  

c) Reference was made to the consultation on Remote Attendance and Proxy Voting at Local Authority meetings programme. The Chairman suggested that the scheme might have advantages for councillors who were unable to attend a meeting, whilst Councillor Healy saw benefit in the scheme for a person who might be housebound and who wished to contribute as a councillor. The matter was left to the individual to decide upon whether or not to participate in the consultation. There was a general feeling amongst councillors that participation in remote voting would add to the already growing workload of the Parish Clerk where the relevant infrastructure would have to put in place. In addition, the lack of wi-fi connection at Ridge Lane Community Hall would mean that council meetings held there would not be able to accommodate remote attendance and proxy voting.
a) Meetings, events and training attended by members of Mancetter Parish Council since the last meeting.

A list of meetings, events and training attended by the Clerk and members of the Parish Council, between 25th September and 20th November, 2024, along with information regarding current surveys and consultations, is attached as Appendix One.
 The Chairman and the Clerk attended the WALC Conference and AGM on 6th November, and found it to be beneficial.  The following detail is taken from the briefing notes which accompanied the agenda for this PC meeting;

“WALC have increased their fees by 3% and NALC 5% on their portion of the membership costs which are based upon the numbers on the electoral register. 
It is still beneficial for the council to maintain a subscription, in order to access a wide range of sector specific support and advice.
The conference had a good balance of speakers and meeting David Lowe from WCC who did a presentation on Biodiversity Net Gain and Beyond was a particular highlight.”

Elane Higgins, Parish Clerk, and Councillor Sue Healy will attend the online briefing of the Law Commission consultation on Burials and Cremations, on 28th November, 2024. The Clerk provided councillors with a summary of the reasons behind the consultation.
Item 11 Planning Matters and New Applications since the previous meeting, and to note any responses submitted by the Clerk with feedback from the Planning Sub Group

a) Planning Matters and New Applications since the previous meeting.

Update on approved and pending applications
The Chairman drew the attention of fellow councillors to the notes provided on the agenda regarding six applications, three of which (PAP/2023/0324 Construction of three dwellings to the rear of the White Hart Inn, Ridge Lane *, PAP/2024/0209 Brooklands, PAP/2024/0113 Coachman’s Cottage **and County Council Minerals application NWB/24CM013 Mancetter Quarry***, are still Pending.  PAP/2024/0342 – Pentire, Nuneaton Road Mancetter, has been granted, whilst PAP/2024/0071 Car Sales, Manor Road, has been refused.
*     No response as yet has been received from the consultants engaged in this application.

**   It is noted that Coachman’s Cottage lies within the conservation area.

*** Awaiting information from the Quarry owners.
b) New Planning Applications
The Chairman drew the attention of fellow councillors to the notes provided on the agenda regarding new planning applications with deadlines prior to 26th November, 2024, listed below:
· PAP/2024/0492– Railway Cottage, Quarry Lane, Mancetter – For listed building consent to replace a rear door. 
· PAP/2024/0526 – ‘Ardenhurst’, Nuneaton Road, Mancetter – Remodelling of property increasing ridge height, incorporating a loft conversion with dormer. Materials change, alterations to front elevation, proposed double garage and rear single storey extensions.
· PAP/2024/0154 – ‘Greenacres’, Nuneaton Road, Mancetter – Change of use of land to
 extend vehicle sales area and erection of a single storey building.
* PAP/2024/0160 - ‘Greenacres’, Nuneaton Road, Mancetter – Erection of a building for storage and vehicle preparation use.
* PAP/2024/0465 – 32 The Spinney, Mancetter – Work on trees protected by a tree preservation order, including the removal of seven of the twenty four trees on site.

Councillors were informed that the removal of trees may be due to an outbreak of Honey Fungus. The tress felled thus far have been done so professionally.
Item 13 Date of Next Meeting: 
Tuesday 28th January, 2025
7.00pm Schoolroom, St. Peter’s Church

As there was no further business the meeting closed at 9.38pm
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Manduessedum - Mancetter Village
             (Place of War Chariots)
Mancetter Parish Council
 
Serving the People of Mancetter and Ridge Lane
Signed        
Date: 


